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The Honorable Dow Constantine





July 8, 2009
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Constantine:
Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to sell to the City of Redmond, Washington a portion of a parcel located within Council District Three.  This sale represents a two acre portion of the Van Distribution Center, located at 18655 N.E. Union Hill Road in the City of Redmond, Assessor’s Parcel Number 062506-9016.  The City of Redmond intends to develop this acreage for regional storm water detention and treatment as part of its Regional Stormwater Facilities Plan.  Pursuant to K.C.C. 4.56.080, the King County Council must approve the sale of real property owned by King County.  The proposed ordinance authorizes the King County Executive to execute the Real Estate Purchase and Sale Agreement (PSA) that reflects this sale. 
Reason for the Transaction between Redmond and Transit
King County’s Department of Transportation, Transit Division (Transit) is custodian of the Van Distribution Center (VDC).  The VDC has an existing bioswale and storm water detention pond on the two acres of interest to the City of Redmond (Redmond).  Redmond identified this area as suitable for its projected Regional Stormwater Facilities Plan, described below, and approached Transit to purchase that portion of the VDC.  

Transit has future intentions to expand the VDC’s van parking area and possibly install an automated car wash for the vans to augment its VanPool Program, also described below.  VDC will retain 8.02 acres after the sale to Redmond, leaving adequate space for the intended eventual expansion at the VDC.  

The PSA attached to the proposed ordinance identifies the motivations of both parties and accommodates the successful development of both Redmond’s stormwater plan and the VDC expansion.  It further anticipates traffic flow on adjacent streets generated by the existing and redeveloped VDC over the next 20 years.  
The Van Distribution Center
The VDC is the parking lot and distribution center for Transit’s VanPool Program, which is the largest publicly owned and operated vanpool and vanshare program in the nation.  It services commuters who live and/or work in King County.  Currently containing 10.02 acres, the VDC is located on the south side of N.E. Union Hill Road in Redmond, a few blocks east of the Redmond Bear Creek Park and Ride.  Constructed in the mid-1990s, the VDC has office space for temporary employees (there is no onsite permanent staff), a hand-spray van wash area, and 530 paved parking spaces for new vehicles that are distributed to vanpool and vanshare drivers.  
The VanPool Program provides vans, staff support, maintenance, fuel and insurance to groups of five to 15 people who commute together.  One volunteer from the group drives the van and rides for free.  All other members pay a monthly fee that is based on the round-trip mileage of the commute, the size of the van, and the number of people in the vanpool.  

Redmond’s Regional Stormwater Facilities Plan
Redmond is proceeding with a major new initiative to retrofit the most urbanized portions of the city to improve water quality in its streams and to conform to current regulatory standards for stormwater management.  To meet federal Clean Water Act and Washington Department of Ecology requirements, and to protect the environment, the city has adopted rules for management of stormwater flowing from new development and redevelopment project sites.  These rules require implementation of flow control and water quality treatment of stormwater to protect streams and their aquatic life.

In newly developing areas, or in portions of the city that need to be retrofitted with stormwater facilities, local governments may choose to install strategically located regional facilities within the watershed.  Redmond feels that regional facilities are significantly more cost-effective because it is easier and less expensive to build and maintain a single large facility than several small ones.  
Redmond approved its Regional Stormwater Facilities (RSWF) Plan for implementation in December 2004, deciding to construct several key regional facilities.  
The two acres Redmond is buying at the VDC (RSWF Property) will hold one of four projected facilities in Redmond’s stormwater plan.  The new stormwater facility to be built on the RSWF Property (Facility) will provide for stormwater drainage for adjacent properties and provide necessary drainage and mitigation for the Redmond’s proposed road improvements at 188 Avenue N.E. and N.E. 76th Street.
Purchase and Sale Agreement:  
Redmond has developed a regional stormwater solution and has identified the RSWF Property as part of that solution.  Transit will ultimately need to expand the VDC.  The PSA between the parties identifies these goals and incorporates three exhibits that are germane to the entire transaction:  Exhibit B, The Binding Site Plan, Exhibit C, The Development Agreement, and Exhibit D, The Construction Plans. 
The parties acknowledge that Transit would not have entered into this transaction but for Transit being able to develop the VDC in accordance with the terms of the Binding Site Plan, the Development Agreement, and the Construction Plans in such a manner that is both economical and expedient for King County.  

The parties also acknowledge that if Redmond does not purchase the subject property from Transit, Transit may have an obligation to comply with Redmond’s stormwater requirements when redevelopment of the VDC takes place, as laid out in Redmond’s Community Development Guide.  As a result, Transit is receiving a significant cost savings by having Redmond construct the Facility to satisfy those stormwater requirements. 

The Development Agreement (Exhibit C to the PSA)
The Development Agreement, with a term of 20 years, is entered into pursuant to RCW 36.70B.170, et seq. to assure the appropriate mechanism for accomplishing Transit’s objectives for current and future use of the VDC.  RCW 36.70B.170 authorizes the nature of development agreements that government agencies may enter.  Such agreements set forth development standards and other provisions that shall apply to and govern and vest the development, use, and mitigation of the development of the real property for the duration specified in the agreement.  
The Development Agreement in the PSA provides two major benefits to the VDC:
1)  Redmond becomes responsible for all current and future VDC stormwater runoff to be managed and treated offsite, either by the regional stormwater facility or on another property other than the VDC.  
2)  Protocols are fixed for the potential expansion of the VDC in regards to development standards and other Redmond code provisions that will apply to, govern, and vest the development, use and mitigation of development on the VDC.  These standards and provisions will apply either to an expansion of VDC’s current use or toward its redevelopment for other future purposes.
The Binding Site Plan (Exhibit B to the PSA):  
Redmond has approved a Binding Site Plan which creates two separate and distinct lots.  Lot 1 represents the remainder of the VDC Property, and Lot 2 is the new RSWF Property that will be conveyed to Redmond.  The Binding Site Plan is also an integral part of the development process as it vests the county in certain uses of the VDC Property that will benefit Transit in regards to possible future VDC development.
Construction Plans (Exhibit D to the PSA)
The Construction Plans detail the construction of the regional stormwater facility once Redmond owns the RSWF Property. 
Purchase Price:  Both Redmond and Transit performed separate appraisals of the RSWF Property.  The parties agree on a purchase price to be paid by Redmond of $1,742,402.  

The PSA has been reviewed and approved by the King County Prosecuting Attorney’s office.  
Proceeds of sale will be returned to Transit’s Capital Fund.
King County’s Obligations under King County Code for Sale of Real Property
Pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, Section A.2., the King County Council may authorize direct sale of county property to a governmental agency.  Therefore, in February 2009, Transit declared the RSWF Property surplus to its needs.  The Facilities Management Division distributed appropriate notices to other county departments, and ongoing discussions served as notification to Redmond’s water, sewer, fire and school districts regarding Transit’s plan to surplus and sell the property.  As none of the agencies expressed interest, on April 1, 2009, pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, the Facilities Management Division declared the portion surplus to the county’s present and foreseeable needs.  
Benefits to the Public
This agreement between Transit and Redmond for the RSWF Property will assist Redmond in its search for regional solutions to storm water management in the southeast area of Redmond.  Furthermore, it provides certainty regarding stormwater drainage, code, permitting, and fees for Transit’s potential expansion of the VDC.  It also enhances King County's ability to expand the VDC.
Redmond has assured that it has funds available for this purchase.  Redmond wishes to commence construction of the Facility this summer and respectfully asks King County Council to contemplate the proposed ordinance and the associated documents as soon as practicable.  
Thank you for your expeditious consideration.  Should you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Facilities Management Division Director, at 206-296-0630.
Sincerely, 

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive
Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:
  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff
  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)
Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, OMB
James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer, Department. of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilites Management Division, DES

Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit (DOT)
